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Chapter
One

 Jason Chastain

Jason gripped
tightly onto the controls of the rigid inflatable boat—otherwise
known as a RIB—as it bounced on the relentless, white-capped waves
of the Atlantic Ocean. According to the GPS, they were closing in
on their destination. And thank God for GPS; simply looking
for their target was futile—it was pitch black, and the remote
Scottish island they were headed for was uninhabited, so there were
no lights to help guide them. Not even a bloody lighthouse. To make
things worse, they didn’t know exactly what—or who—they were going
to find when they landed, so they were in stealth mode, meaning no
lights on their boat, either. When they got close enough, they’d
have to kill the engine, too, so as not to be heard by anyone who
might be waiting for them.

He hunched his
shoulders against the biting wind which still managed to worm its
way in through his layers of technical gear and muttered to
himself. Complaining out loud was pointless—the waves and wind
would stop the others from being able to hear a word he said,
anyway.

Besides, he was
really in no position to complain, since it was his fault the four
of them were here in the first place.

The job offer
had come in via the contact form on his security firm’s website—all
mysterious and anonymous, and on the first read he’d almost
dismissed it out of hand, his finger hovering over the ‘delete’
button even before he’d read the final line. It was so vague he’d
thought it was spam, or someone pissing about—even organisations
who wanted to employ him for highly classified missions usually
gave more information than that. Not to mention more notice. But
something, the merest grain of intrigue, had made him read the
message through again and absorb it fully. Despite all the cloak
and dagger, it seemed legit.

And when his
phone pinged with an alert, prompting him to check his business
bank account and find the promised amount just sitting there, all
nonchalant-like, the grain of intrigue had turned into the Sahara
Desert’s worth. Particularly since the amount in question was just
a deposit to help with expenses and getting the mission off the
ground. What would have happened if he’d refused the mission? Did
he get to keep the money anyway? By this point, that wasn’t really
an issue, anyway, since there were a hell of a lot more zeroes at
play if he and the three buddies he had in mind to come with him
managed to pull this off—a ridiculous sum, even when split four
ways and taking costs into consideration.

Whoever the
client was, they were extremely important, or insanely rich. Maybe
both.

In other words,
a good person to get on side. If he played his cards right, this
mysterious client could keep him in work for a long time to come—if
not personally, then by way of sharing contacts and word of mouth.
Either way was good, as far as he was concerned.

Despite the
secretive nature of this mission, it would certainly beat some of
the two-bit jobs he’d taken on out of necessity in the past few
months. Unfortunately, the need to eat and the requirement to pay
bills didn’t go away just because the exciting work had dried
up.

But this job
could be the turning point. The one that launched him from dull
bodyguarding of ‘celebrities’—some of those fuckers have been so
Z-list that even Google doesn’t know who they are—and
protecting sensitive goods to actually making a difference, like he
used to do back in the military. Helping people. Taking bad people
off the streets.

It could also
be the job that launched him into the Atlantic Ocean—not for the
first, but possibly for the final time. The RIB lurched violently,
and Jason heard the rest of the crew swearing and exclaiming even
over the roar of the elements. And these were guys who weren’t
afraid of anything. He risked a quick glance over his shoulder and
counted three large figures. They were all still there, and for
now, that would have to do. There was no time to check in—according
to the GPS, the shore was coming up fast, and he’d need all his
concentration, skill, and brass fucking balls to land them on the
beach in one piece. More importantly, the boat needed to be
in one piece, since that was their way out, once they’d secured
their target. Without it, they were royally fucked. Unlike in the
military, they had no one to call, no backup, no rescue teams.

They were
it.

He shook his
head, wondering for the umpteenth time who the hell threw so much
cash around in order to hire a four-man team to take on a
monumental, potentially very dangerous task, knowing perfectly well
that if it went tits up, there was no second chance? No clean up
team?

The best he’d
been able to come up with was: Someone desperate, with a need
for secrecy.

So exactly who
was desperate, secretive, and filthy rich?

It’s only a
matter of time before we find out. If we ever make it onto this
bloody beach, that is. He took a deep breath and squinted into
the darkness, willing his eyes to pick up something useful.
Normally he’d have donned his night-vision goggles, but the rain
and the sea spray would splatter constantly onto the lenses,
rendering them useless. All he could do was keep flicking his gaze
between the GPS and the landscape in front of the boat and hope for
the best. He wasn’t a religious man, but he mumbled some random
words of prayer to the heavens anyway, just in case. Couldn’t hurt
to try, and it certainly wouldn’t make things worse.

Finally, his
vision and the gadget seemed to agree the beach was imminent. With
another deep breath, Jason killed the engine and mentally crossed
his fingers and toes they were close enough that the waves would
wash the boat up onto the shore, rather than dragging it back out
to sea. He’d researched tide times and planned accordingly, but he
knew better than most that things didn’t always go to plan.
Especially when it came to Mother Nature. She could be a sadistic
bitch at times. But then, given the way the human race treated her,
he could hardly blame her for lashing out from time to time.

Thankfully,
after what felt like an interminable amount of time, but was
actually only a few minutes, the equally terrifying and
relief-inducing sound of the boat scraping on to dry land rang
out—audible even over the wind and waves. Jason maintained a
fierce, knuckle-whitening grip on the controls as the boat lurched,
more to keep himself steady and to take out his nervousness on the
rigid material beneath his fingers than anything—after all, the
steering had lost most of its effectiveness the minute he’d
switched off the engine. He’d never admit it to the guys, not in a
million years, but his heart was in his mouth. These boats were
built to be sturdy, designed to carry out exactly this kind of
mission, but it wasn’t impossible that a particularly sharp rock or
even something manmade that had been left or washed up onto the
beach could puncture it.

He released a
breath he hadn’t realised he’d been holding when the boat came to a
surprisingly gentle stop on the sand. He let go of the controls and
gingerly relaxed his fingers and hands, then flexed them, wincing a
little as the muscles, joints and tendons protested. Immediately,
he dropped into a defensive crouch and began readying himself to
disembark—they weren’t out of the woods yet. Far from it. For all
they knew, there could be a hostile force lying in wait for
them.

Once he was
ready, he turned to the rest of the team, barely able to make out
who was who in the darkness. He shuffled closer to ensure they
could hear him. “All right, lads, this is it. Stay alert. We might
be on dry land now, but it doesn’t mean we’re safe. I have
literally no idea what we could be walking into here, so be
prepared for anything. Comms check.”

They ran
through the necessary, removed their lifejackets and stashed them
in a heavy-duty container, and ensured they had all their gear.
That done, Jason took the lead and carefully leapt off the boat,
knowing the others would be right behind him. The four of them had
always had each other’s backs, and that wasn’t about to change now.
Especially not when the stakes were so high.

He dropped back
into a crouch immediately after landing on the sand, and paused
momentarily to flip his night-vision goggles—usable now they were
off the ocean and in a more sheltered spot—into place before
setting off to find a route off the beach. He turned his head from
side to side, examining his surroundings. It was clear this was no
sunbather’s beach, not even in the height of summer—such as it was
in this part of the world. He reckoned he’d be more likely to bump
into a smuggler here than a sunbather or a swimmer. The sand ran
right up to the base of some inhospitable cliffs, craggy and
steep.

Shit. I knew
this wasn’t going to be a walk in the park, but I didn’t think we’d
fall at the first fucking hurdle. Even smugglers wouldn’t be so
daft as to end up here.

He murmured
into his mic as he crossed the sand—he was fairly certain they were
alone, but wasn’t about to take any chances, “Looks like we’re
clear of hostiles; of the human kind, anyway. Those cliffs seem
pretty fucking hostile. Jota,” he used the nickname for the Greig
twins, Joshua and Taylor, for brevity, “you two secure the RIB,
make sure it’s not going anywhere. We’re fucked without that thing,
remember? Smith and I will split up and look for a way off this
beach. Catch us up when you’re done with the boat. Everyone remain
alert for company, though, just in case.”

Three responses
of “roger that” came from his earpiece and, like the well-oiled
machine they were, they set to their respective tasks. The cove
they were in wasn’t huge, and the rocks at its edges jutted out
into the sea just enough to provide some protection from the
elements. As such, the wind and rain weren’t quite so biting, and
hearing and visibility were greatly increased. That made their job
easier, but it was clear this was still going to be one hell of a
task.

Jason
approached the left-hand side of the cliff base, knowing
instinctively that Smith—full name Aidan Smith—would have clocked
where he was going and immediately gone right, leaving the twins to
take the middle section when they’d sorted the RIB. That was the
best part about this team—as well as being as highly trained and
skilled as he was, they didn’t need micro-managing, leaving him
able to concentrate on what he was doing without worrying about
them every second. The four of them gelled well together, always
had. That fact, along with their unique skillsets, made them
incredibly effective. There were no three people on the planet he
would rather have with him when it came to a mission like this.

Even so, it was
going to be tough—and they’d taken on some extremely dangerous
missions in the past. This one was in a league of its own,
though—not least because knowledge was power, and he was seriously
lacking in knowledge right now. He’d managed to stop the others
asking too many questions by spouting the old ‘need to know’ crap,
but not having all the facts had landed a cold, heavy rock in the
base of Jason’s stomach. He was the kind of person who liked to
prepare for all eventualities, vastly reducing the chances of ever
being caught unawares. This time, though, he’d been swayed by
intrigue—and, if he was honest with himself, the potential for
earning mountains of cash and scoring a useful contact—and had now
plonked himself and his three closest friends right in the middle
of a life-threatening situation, without fully informing them of
the risks. That cold, heavy rock wasn’t just worry, or
powerlessness.

It was guilt.
Shame.

He swallowed
hard, shoved the uncomfortable thoughts to the deepest recesses of
his brain, and focussed on the task at hand. The best way to get
rid of his uncomfortable feelings was to complete this damn mission
and make sure everyone got home safely. He could then hand over his
buddies’ hard-earned cash and they could all go back to their day
jobs. Until the next offer came along which required an elite,
specialised team, anyway.

He scoured the
rock face, eager to find a route that would provide them with
enough hand and foot holds. The trouble was, it was so sheer and so
high he couldn’t get a clear view to the top. Hell, he couldn’t
even get a blurry view to the top.

Damn, he needed
to figure something out, fast. He spoke into his mic. “Got
anything? I’m giving myself fucking eye strain here and coming up
with bugger all. A few areas that look doable to start with, but
impossible to see whether it’s climbable all the way to the
top.”

“Negative so
far,” came the response from one of the twins—Taylor, he thought,
but couldn’t be sure, since their voices were as similar as their
looks. “Same as you.”

“Aye,” came a
voice, “what he said.”

Jason rolled
his eyes and stifled a groan, then asked hopefully, “Smith?”

“I have a
possible route,” he replied in his no-nonsense tone. “Not an easy
one—but when is the stuff we do ever easy?”

“Great,” Jason
replied, his shoulders sagging in relief. “Coming to you.”

Less than a
minute later, Jason and the twins had joined Smith over on the
right-hand side of the beach. After another check around to make
sure there were no other signs of life, they stood together as
Smith pointed out what he’d found. “Here’s what I reckon we should
be able to do. Scramble up the first six feet or so. Then it looks
as though there’s a bit of a ledge, with a huge outcropping above
that. We get some rope tied off to a grappling hook, chuck it over
the outcrop, secure it, then use the rope to climb up as far as
that takes us.” He shrugged. “Haven’t a clue what’s beyond that,
but I figure it’s better than nothing. Maybe there will be more
rocks, or even a tree we can tie off to. It’ll be time consuming
for the first of us to go up, but after that, it shouldn’t be too
bad. We leave the rope in place so we can use it to get back down
again.”

Jason had been
trying not to think that far ahead—if he let what seemed like an
impossible task spool out in his mind, he’d get bogged down in the
minutiae. No, he worked far better if he broke things down into
manageable chunks: reach the island, land the boat, get off the
beach… and whatever came next.

“Sounds good,
mate. Well done. I’ll head up first then, since I’m the best
climber.”

That was utter
bullshit, and they all knew it, but he was leading the mission, so
the others weren’t about to contradict him—they had an informal
agreement not to question his decisions unless it was a life or
death situation—and thank God for that. This was risky, and
he should be the one taking the biggest risks.

His pack
contained a length of rope and a grappling hook, so after a curt
nod to his buddies, he turned to the cliff face, flexed his fingers
and hands once more, then began climbing. To keep himself calm,
focussed, he even broke this task down into chunks: climb six
feet, stand on ledge, tie hook to rope, toss hook, secure rope,
climb with rope. See what’s next. Each small part, once
completed, would give him a sense of achievement and a mental boost
to help him crack on with the next one.

As he ascended,
he was painfully aware of the passage of time. They really needed
to be at the top and in a position to find cover before the sun
started coming up. The darkness had made their mission so far a
bitch, but it was better than being lit up like a firework on New
Year’s Eve. Hardship beat vulnerability, hands down, every
time.

However, if he
started rushing, and he slipped, he could be dead. And alive beat
dead, hands down, every time. This whole thing was a balancing act
between speed and safety. At least once he’d got his length of rope
secured to the outcrop, the others would be quicker and safer on
their ascent. He just hoped there wasn’t too much more cliff beyond
the outcrop, or they could all be hanging out there like idiots at
sunrise, with great big targets on their backs.

Despite the
rain and sea lashed rock face, and the occasional strong gust of
wind, Jason reached the ledge in decent time, then immediately
shucked off his pack and retrieved the rope and hook. He tucked the
bag into a crevice so as not to knock it off the ledge as he
worked, then set about fixing the hook and rope together. Moments
later, he was ready.

“Lads,” he
muttered into his mic, “get well clear of my position. I’m about to
toss the hook, and I’d prefer it if none of you got skewered if it
falls.”

Again, three
“roger that”s reached his ear. He paused for a few seconds to give
them chance to move off, squinting into the darkness at the outcrop
and calculating his throw. Then he lobbed the hook with everything
he had. His heart pounded as it sailed through the air, its weight
keeping it fairly steady against the buffeting effect of the wind,
then landed somewhere out of sight with a worryingly loud clang.
Jason tucked himself into the same crevice his pack currently
occupied and peered up the cliff face, half expecting to see a
hostile staring back down at him. “Guys. Any sign of life from your
position? Nothing from here.”

A few seconds
passed. Then Smith said, “Negative.”

Immediately,
one of the twins put in, “Negative.”

Finally, the
other twin spoke. “Other than some stupid wee fucker cowering
against the rocks halfway up the cliff, I cannae see a thing.”

“Twat,” Jason
hissed into his mic, but he couldn’t help the grin that spread
across his face. Trust Taylor—the most smartarsed of the spirited
siblings—to come out with something like that. He shook his head.
“Right, I’m going to get this thing secured, then see where it
takes me. I’ll let you know. Stay back for now.”

He tugged the
rope. There was some movement, and he tensed as he waited to see
whether the hook had found purchase. By some miracle, it had. He
pulled the rope again, then again, harder, making absolutely sure
it could take his weight—and that of his gear. Confident it could,
he put his pack on and secured the rope to his harness. “All good.
Going up.”

Trusting his
life to the hook, he continued his climb. Sooner than expected, he
got to the see what’s next part. Much to his delight, what
he saw as he rounded the outcrop and then scrambled on top of it,
was a way forward. Or up, anyway. The cliff face was much craggier
here, giving way better hand and foot holds, and plenty of them. It
wasn’t even worth messing about with ropes on this part—quicker for
experienced folks like them to just climb carefully. He released
the rope from his harness and began doing exactly that.

After a few
feet of ascent, a sharp gust of wind had him flattening himself
against the rocks and holding on tight for a few seconds. Once it
passed, he chuckled to himself. Perhaps that had been his
punishment for not bothering with ropes on this section. Too late
now, anyway. His only option was to push on. Minutes later, to his
surprise, he ran out of cliff. He manoeuvred himself up and found
the land rolled back from where he was—maybe something to do with
layers of different rock, one harder than the other?—then there was
a mini-cliff, maybe five feet high, then that was it. The island
proper. Somewhere out there was their target.

First, though,
he needed to get the rest of his team up here.

He made his way
to the base of the mini-cliff and inspected the lay of the land
over its top, hugely relieved to find a whole lot of nothing. Well,
nothing worrying, anyway. There was plenty of grass, trees, and
wildlife. But all of that, they could handle.

Perhaps this
mission was going to be easier than he thought.


 Chapter
Two

Jason
Chastain

By the time the
other three men were safely on the clifftop alongside him, Jason
had done a thorough recce of the surrounding area and was now
ninety-nine-point-nine percent sure—he would never be so stupid or
blasé as to say one-hundred percent—there was no one waiting for
them. He’d startled a handful of rabbits as he’d crept around,
sweeping his gaze over the landscape, looking for any signs of
life, but that was it.

And now, as the
others had a five-minute breather and rehydrated, Jason allowed his
brain to move on to the next stage of the mission: Locate the
target. To do that, he needed to re-programme his GPS tracker
to pick up the signal given off by said mysterious target. And it
really was mysterious. He literally had no idea whether it
was a person, an item, or what. It could be a bloody goat, for all
he knew. Unlikely, unless the goat shit gold nuggets, making it
worth all the money being forked out for this mission, but the
world was a strange place, and growing more so with every passing
day. Plus, how would a goat get hold of a GPS tracker, anyway,
gold-shitting or otherwise?

He fiddled with
the gadget, then waited as it thought about the command he’d given
it before recalibrating. The flashing blob that had marked the
beach blinked out of sight momentarily as the background of the
screen, the all-important map, redrew. Once it had loaded, the
flashing blob reappeared, a distance away from their current
location. Given the small size of the island—about three by four
kilometres, if he remembered correctly—that distance wasn’t much.
Jason pressed a button, then said—out loud now, rather than into
his mic, since the need for stealth seemed to have passed, “Right.
Target is located. A little under two klicks away, as the crow
flies. The terrain’s going to be rough, but we’ve got to push on.
We might not have to worry about being seen anymore—though remain
alert—but we’ve still got a deadline.” He retrieved his flask and
drunk deeply, then replaced it. “Let’s get going, then.”

As the four of
them made their way across some rough grass and towards what looked
to be a dense forest, likely of pines, the first rays of the sun
began peeking over the horizon. They held no noticeable heat, but
were certainly bright. The tiniest of weights lifted from Jason’s
shoulders. He was still none the wiser as to what the hell was
going on, but at least time was on their side. Not that it had
turned out to matter, but they’d reached the island in complete
secrecy, under cover of darkness, and now, by the time they emerged
from the forest, they’d hopefully have at least a little daylight
to work with. Everything was working out well… so far.

He glanced up
before the sky disappeared under the tree canopy. Hard to tell in
the dim light what the clouds had in store, but hopefully it was
nothing worse than what they’d already coped with since leaving the
mainland. The wind and rain had been so consistent it had almost
got to the stage where he’d stopped noticing it. But as long as the
weather didn’t get any wilder, they could carry on. Business as
usual.

Seconds later,
they entered the forest, the scent hitting Jason’s nostrils telling
him his guess about the type of trees had been correct. It was
unmistakable—and actually somewhat soothing. No matter what other
shit was going on on the planet, nature would carry on doing its
thing regardless, especially in forgotten, untouched corners.

Given the
island was uninhabited, there were no convenient woodland trails to
follow, no nicely-maintained paths. There were vague animal tracks
here and there, but mostly they forged their own route, using brute
strength and determination—as well as the occasional swipe of a
machete—to get them through when the undergrowth became
impenetrable overgrowth.

By the time he
emerged from the trees, Jason was as exhausted as when he’d scaled
the cliff. Only his heavy-duty gear had prevented him from being
covered in scratches from bushes and branches—though Jason noted
both Taylor and Joshua had ended up with scrapes on their faces.
The fact he could see those scrapes, minor as they were,
alerted him to the fact the sky had lightened considerably since
they’d set off. Perhaps that meant as well as the sun making its
inevitable climb into the sky, the rainclouds had buggered off,
too.

He looked
around, ensuring yet again they were alone. That done, he nodded to
himself, then checked their progress on the GPS. They’d covered
about half the distance they needed to. The target hadn’t moved.
Probably not a goat, then. A goat would have been on the hunt for
some breakfast by now, wouldn’t it? In fact, any mobile being would
have moved by now, even if only a little bit, surely?

He’d tried not
to think too much about it, but the closer they got to the target,
the more impossible it became to not think about what it
might be. The fact they had a deadline had made him think perhaps
it was a person, who would be in serious danger if they didn’t get
there in time. But that raised a whole bunch of other questions,
ones he didn’t have time to contemplate right now.

And if it was
an item? An inanimate object? Well, then it had to be something
incredibly special to warrant flashing so much cash to have it
retrieved. And what on earth was as special as all that? He hoped
it wasn’t the gold the imaginary goat had been shitting out—their
RIB would sink under the weight.

He shook his
head. This was why he tried not to do too much thinking. Not
only was it a waste of time, his brain started overreacting and
throwing up query after question after what-if—as well as the
occasional nonsensical thought. He needed every scrap of cognitive
function to get them through this mission. Securing the target was
only the half of it. He looked at the others. “According to this,
we’re barely a klick away. Grab a quick drink, then let’s push
on.”

None of them
gave a verbal response as they reached for their flasks—didn’t need
to—but Jason caught the briefest flicker of discomfort on Smith’s
face. Not, he suspected, because of anything physical, but more
likely because he was fighting to keep his mouth shut. He clearly
had questions, doubts—probably both. And he didn’t blame him. Smith
was the most logical, most staid of the group, the one who always
double checked everything, just to be sure. He’d saved all their
lives more than once—and not just because he was a medic. It had to
be killing him to be so uninformed. Normally he, and the twins,
knew all the ins and outs of a mission before they’d even left
their respective houses. This time, they’d had to put up with Jason
being less forthcoming than a politician being quizzed about
funding for the NHS or social care. None of them had been happy
about it, but when he’d mentioned the fee they stood to earn,
they’d sucked it up.

Normally, if he
clocked an expression like that on any of their faces, he’d
have demanded to know what the problem was, got it all out in the
open before it became an even bigger problem. But there was nothing
normal about this mission. Nothing what-so-fucking-ever.

He took a
breath and scrubbed at his beard, then tugged on the hairs in
frustration. He hated the lack of information, too, but he daren’t
tell the three of them he didn’t know anything much, either. They’d
flip—and rightly so. As it was, they assumed he knew everything and
couldn’t tell them, for whatever reason. God, he just hoped they
all got back to the mainland in one piece. He could beg their
forgiveness then.

Right now, they
had no choice but to get on with it. He took a few swallows of his
own water, then they silently continued on their way. The pine
forest had opened up onto more rough grass, which then sloped down
into a valley. It grew narrower and the sides steeper as they
trekked further in, decreasing the light once more. The ground was
littered with rocks which had crumbled and fallen from the valley
sides, many of them hidden by the long grass and therefore a
tripping hazard. They amended their walking style so the toes of
their boots—mercifully reinforced with steel—found the edges of the
rocks before it was too late and they inadvertently went arse over
tit. Twisted or broken ankles would be one hell of a problem. Where
Jota lived, in the Highlands, was the middle of nowhere. But at
least it was attached to somewhere else, and had roads. This place
was surrounded by ocean, and nobody knew they were here. Nobody
except the client, anyway, and since the client had paid
them to do the retrieving, it was unlikely they had any
retrieving skills of their own. That would just be nuts.

When he thought
they had to be getting close, Jason looked around—still all
clear—then checked the GPS again. Sure enough, their current
position, marked by a white dot, was incredibly close to the
flashing blue dot, which had remained stationary. He headed towards
the target, which seemed to be close to the side of the valley,
watching as the white dot grew ever closer to the blue one. After
another minute, their edges overlapped the tiniest bit, then a
little more.

Jason stopped.
Frowned. What the hell was going on here? According to the gadget,
he was almost on top of the target, but he couldn’t see a damn
thing. Just a wall of rock—that was getting to be a recurring
theme—and… Wait.

The area was so
full of rockfall he hadn’t immediately noticed what was now
blatantly obvious. Less than a handful of feet away was what looked
like a landslip. The rocks were bundled up close together, meaning
it was likely they hadn’t come from so far up the valley side, and
there was no grass or plant life growing amongst the rubble—it
hadn’t had chance. This was recent. And quite possibly not created
by nature.

The others had
caught up by now and moved to either side of him.

“This it?”
Smith asked, tilting his head back to examine the rock face.
“Pretty sure we’re not here to retrieve a rock. Unless it’s an
enormous fucking diamond, that is.” He side-eyed Jason, a smirk
twitching at the corners of his lips. “Perhaps it is. Perhaps that
explains the silly money.”

Jason rolled
his eyes. “Don’t be an arsehole, Aidan. Of course we’re not here to
find a fucking diamond. If someone knew for a fact a diamond was
here, wouldn’t they just get it themselves? Especially since they’d
have to bloody well be here to know about it in the first
place! That doesn’t even make any sense.”

“None of
this makes any sense,” Smith shot back with a glare, his earlier
restraint apparently having disappeared. “We’re here to find
something, or someone, and the three of us,” he jerked his thumb at
the twins, “haven’t got a clue what, or who, it is. How are we
supposed to know what the fuck we’re looking for? All we can do is
stand around like useless sacks of shit and wait for you to shout
‘found it’.”

Jason opened
his mouth to respond, then snapped it shut again. What was the
point in arguing? His friend was right. He sighed, then shoved the
GPS unit in his pocket and fiddled with his beard again. All he was
doing was buying himself some time to respond, because he didn’t
know what the hell to say. Was now the time to come clean? It
wasn’t as though they were having a row in a pub and the others
could just turn and leave. Go home.

They
could punch him in the face, though. It wouldn’t be the
first time. And he probably deserved it.

No, there was
no probably about it. He definitely deserved it. But he
wasn’t going to encourage any of them to smack him one, not right
now. They had a mission to complete, and just because they were
within spitting distance of their target didn’t mean they could, or
should, waste time. Particularly since it looked as though they
were going to have to blast their way through a rockfall to get to
it.

Through gritted
teeth, Jason said, “We haven’t got time to stand about pissing and
moaning. The target is in there,” he indicated the valley side, “in
what I’m assuming—and yes, before anyone points it out, I know
exactly what they say about assuming—is a cave. This rockfall looks
recent. We need to get through it ASAP.”

Smith folded
his arms. “And what if it’s a trap?”

“What do you
mean, a trap?” Jason replied, unable to keep the incredulity out of
his voice. “Why the hell would it be a trap?”

“Because,” his
friend replied coolly, his eyebrows inching higher, “you don’t know
who, or what, the target is any more than we do. So how do you know
it’s not a fucking bomb? How do you know we’re not going to make
our way into that cave, only to lose limbs or be turned into pink
mist?” He snorted. “Need to know, my arse.”

The rock in
Jason’s gut rolled, making him nauseous. He swallowed back the
bitterness flooding his mouth, readying himself to deny his
friend’s accusations, but found he couldn’t. Bollocks. I’ve got
to come clean now, even if it does earn me a fist to the face. Or
worse. He took a deep breath, clenched his teeth, then swept
his gaze steadily over his friends. Possibly soon-to-be ex-friends.
“All right, you got me. I haven’t got a fucking clue who, or what,
the target is. I hadn’t considered it until now, but I guess it
could be a bomb, primed to blow as soon as we get inside
that cave. But if it is, I don’t understand the motive.” He
shrugged. “I mean, why fork out so much cash—and come on, guys,
even the deposit was a monstrous amount of money—just to trick four
blokes into getting to a certain point on a remote Scottish island
in order to blow them up? If someone wanted us dead, there’d be
much easier, and cheaper, ways of doing it.”

“Maybe,” Smith
replied, irritation still etched into his features, “but I’m
guessing that, right now, nobody except the client knows where we
are. So if we do die, nobody will even know we’re dead, much
less where to find our fucking bodies. We’ll eventually be reported
missing—probably me first, when I don’t turn up for work—but we’re
never going to be found, especially if we’re in pieces, and with
those pieces being eaten by wildlife. It’s pretty much the perfect
crime.”

“I can’t deny
that, mate. But what’s the motive? If someone has paid this much
cash to get us out here, just to kill us, then they’ve got enough
cash to make sure it never comes back on them in the first place,
no matter how it’s done. And who have we pissed off enough that
they want us dead, anyway?”

“Are you for
fucking real?” Smith replied, his face darkening. “Where to start?
How many drug lords, cartel bosses, corrupt politicians have we
brought down over the years?”

“Loads. Too
many to count. But they never knew who we were. Our real names.
Never even saw our faces. How would they even find us—much less set
up this elaborate scheme on our home turf? Not to mention quite a
few of them are dead, anyway.”

“This is
nobody’s home fucking turf,” Smith muttered, glowering at the rock
face. “But,” he let out a heavy sigh, “you might be right. So what
the fuck are we doing here?”

“Maybe it’s a
sicko billionaire,” Taylor said suddenly. “I’ve read about these
folks who abduct people, take them somewhere remote, the woods or
something, and release them, then a bunch of other people hunt
them, like they’re animals. Just fer fun. Maybe this is a twist on
that theme.” He gazed around, wide eyed. “Aye. Maybe there are
hidden cameras pointed at us right now, ready tae capture the
moment when we,” he fisted his hands, then splayed his fingers
dramatically, “kaboom!” He glanced at his twin, who looked as
though he couldn’t decide whether his brother was insane or
hilarious.

“Maybe there
are,” Jason shot back dryly. “I suppose we shouldn’t rule anything
out. We’ll check everything thoroughly for triggers, all right? And
cameras.” He rolled his eyes again. “Anyway, before we crack on, I
want to apologise. If we’re going to die imminently, I don’t want
to die with this on my conscience. I’m sorry, all right? Truly. I
was intrigued by this mission, dazzled by the money up for grabs,
and desperate to do a job which wasn’t fucking close protection or
glorified security guarding. I truly regret dragging you three into
this without knowing all the facts. But,” he spread his hands
placatingly, “we’re here now, and I can’t take that back. So we
have two choices: we go back, get on the boat, and fuck off. We’ll
have a little bit of cash to split between us. Or, we find out what
the hell is behind this rockfall, and get it, or them, out of
here—providing we’re not pink mist or missing limbs, of course.
We’ll have a shitload of cash to split between us. And a great
story to tell our grandchildren.”

Joshua
spluttered out a laugh—the first sound he’d made in ages.
“Grandchildren? Ye need children before ye can have
grandchildren, ye ken. And, fostering and adoption aside, ye need a
woman tae make wee babbies. Who on God’s green earth is
going tae put up wi’ ye?”

There was no
arguing with the man’s logic, so he didn’t bother. “Fuck off, you
lanky ginger twat, and find the fucking explosives. I want that
rock face rigged up and ready to blow by the time the rest of us
have checked for triggers and cameras, all right? And make sure the
blast won’t hurt or damage the target. No target, no money,
remember?”

“Aye, aye,
cap’n.” Joshua gave the world’s most sarcastic salute and hopped to
his task.

Barely
resisting the urge to flip Joshua the bird, Jason turned to the
other two and briefed them.

Less than
fifteen minutes later, they were satisfied there were no booby
traps of any kind, and that the only explosion that was going to
take place was the one they’d planned. They all jogged to a safe
distance and dropped into a crouch. The others waited in silence
for Jason to make his move. “Right,” he said, having gone through
his mental checklist. There was nothing else they could do to make
this scenario any safer. He hovered his thumb over the button.
“Three. Two. One.”

He ducked his
head and pressed it.


 Chapter
Three

Kim
Medhurst

The earth
moved. It wasn’t something she’d ever expected to happen, much less
when she was stranded inside a cave on an island off the Scottish
coast by herself, but there it was. The physical sensation and the
accompanying sound—both of which were terrifying and horribly
disorientating—had yanked her from her passed-out state and back
into something vaguely resembling consciousness. She cracked open
her gritty eyes and pushed herself to sitting, wincing as what felt
like every muscle, bone and sinew in her body protested, waiting
for her brain to catch up with what was happening. The earth seemed
to have stopped shaking, but noise still rolled and echoed around
her, and rocks over by the entrance to the cave continued to
clatter to the ground. She winced again—the racket certainly wasn’t
doing anything to help her pounding head.
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